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August 10, 2020 

 

 

BY ELECTRONIC MAIL 

 

Mr. Brett Kruger 

Chief, U.S. Air Carrier Licensing Division 

U.S. Department of Transportation 

1200 New Jersey Avenue, SE 

Washington, DC 20590 

 

  Re: U.S.-Havana Charter Allocation CANCELLATION #2 

         Docket OST-2020-0011 (2020-2021 Charter Year) 

 

Dear Mr. Kruger: 

 

 Pursuant to Order 2020-5-7, Caribbean Sun Airlines, Inc. d/b/a World 

Atlantic Airlines (“WAA”) respectfully notifies the Department that it will not 

operate U.S.-Havana charters for Havana Air during the period August 16-31, 2020. 

 

 WAA holds allocations issued by Order 2020-5-7 to operate charters for 

Havana Air during the 2020-2021 charter year; these flights are filed as public 

charter prospectus PC-20-060. To address Cuba's continuing suspension of U.S.-

Havana charters due to the COVID-19 pandemic, on July 21 Havana Air advised 

the Department’s public charter office that it was cancelling Cuba flights under this 

prospectus for the period August 1-14. WAA, in turn, notified your office and the 

docket on July 22 in WAA's Interim Cancellation #1 that it would not operate 

twelve (12) charters affected by the July 21 cancellation. 

 

 In Cancellation #1 WAA took the position that because of Havana Air's 

continuing relationship with WAA, those allocations could be used later by WAA 

and Havana Air without being first returned to the charter pool. Swift d/b/a iAero 

objected by letter dated July 23, criticizing WAA's good faith argument while 

admitting that iAero had had its own doubts about this issue and had sought 

informal DOT guidance (which had not been revealed to WAA at the time of 

Cancellation #1). While WAA reserves the right to re-assert its Cancellation #1 

position if future DOT guidance supports it, WAA will now return allocations 



affected by the continued U.S.-Cuba flight suspension, in line with the DOT 

guidance helpfully submitted by iAero on July 23. 

  

 Thus, by this Cancellation #2 WAA is returning fourteen (14) allocations to 

the charter pool because Havana Air, by e-mail dated August 6, notified the public 

charter office that 14 flights scheduled through August 31, 2020 with WAA have 

been cancelled.         

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 
John R. Mietus, Jr. 

Counsel for World Atlantic Airlines 

cc: Service list 


